
 
 
 

MINUTES OF MEETING 
OF THE 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 

 
 
THE STATE OF TEXAS § 
 
COUNTY OF HAYS  § 
 
CROSSWINDS MUNICIPAL UTILITY DISTRICT  § 

 
The Board of Directors (the "Board") of Crosswinds Municipal Utility District (some-

times referred to herein as the "District") met in regular session, open to the public, on the 13th 
day of May, 2021, by telephone/video conference to mitigate the spread of COVID-19 pursuant 
to the guidance provided by the Office of the Attorney General of the State of Texas, and the roll 
was called of the members of the Board of Directors, (herein referred to as the "Board") to-wit:  

 
   Amy Laine   President 

  Lee Weber   Vice President 
  Elizabeth P. Edwards  Secretary 
  Anthony Dell’Abate  Assistant Secretary 
  Michael Gideon  Assistant Secretary     

  
All members of the Board were present by telephone at the commencement of the 

meeting, except Director Weber and Director Dell'Abate.  All members participating at the time 
a vote was taken voted on all matters that came before the Board.  Also present by telephone 
were Andy Barrett of Barrett & Associates, PLLC ("Barrett & Associates"), attorney for the 
District; Kimberly Studdard, legal assistant, with Winstead PC; Ronnie Moore with Carlson, 
Brigance & Doering, Inc. ("CB&D"), engineer for the District; Kristi Hester and Ronja Keyes 
with Inframark, LLC ("Inframark"), the District’s operations firm; and Justin Taack with Bott 
and Douthitt, PLLC ("Bott & Douthitt"), the District’s bookkeeping firm.  In addition, Terry 
Howe representing Development Solutions CW, LLC ("Dev Sol"), the current developer of lands 
within the District, was in attendance. 

 
 Kimberly Studdard explained a few guidelines for the telephone/video conference meet-
ing regarding a request that each Board member confirm their name prior to making any motion 
or voting on such matters to ensure that the public record of the meeting would be heard and ac-
curately recorded.  Notification to the public was given that the meeting was being recorded.  
The meeting was then called to order, and evidence was presented that public notice of such 
meeting had been given as required by law. 

 
1.      The Board called for public communications and comments. Hearing none, the 

Board continued on to the next item of business.  
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2. The Board acknowledged receipt of a copy of the Minutes of the Board’s April 8, 
2021 regular meeting and following a review and motion by Director Gideon, seconded by 
Director Edwards and unanimous approval, said Minutes were approved as written. 

 
3. The Board then recognized Ronnie Moore with CB&D who referred the Board to 

CB&D’s Engineering Report for the current meeting, a copy of which is attached hereto as 
EXHIBIT "A".   The report updated the Board with regard to the status of a pending contract 
for Crosswinds Phase 3A, which will include 281 lots and will extend Crosswinds Parkway to 
Go Forth Road, thereby providing two points of ingress and egress. Mr. Moore reminded the 
Board that bids were opened December 2, 2020 and that CB&D issued a Recommendation of 
Award letter to the low bidder, DNT Construction, LLC ("DNT"), on December 17, 2020.  Mr. 
Moore noted that although CB&D issued their Recommendation of Award letter in December, 
the developer was working through specifics related to a change order that would be needed to 
address moisture concerns discussed at prior meetings.  Mr. Moore noted that those details have 
been ironed out, and as is such, upon motion by Director Edwards, seconded by Director Gideon, 
the following change order and pay application were unanimously approved: 

 
Crosswinds Phase 3A contract with DNT: 
Change Order No. 1 (-$1,209,052.78); and  
Pay Application No. 1 ($836,802.72). 
 
It was noted that Change Order No. 1 referenced above is a negative amount and 

represents revised grading work on the project as the engineer is hoping to bid grading with other 
sections of the project to avoid wear and tear on the roads.  The record shall reflect that copies of 
all approved pay applications and change orders are attached collectively as EXHIBIT "B". 

 
Additionally, Mr. Moore noted that bids for the elevated water storage tank were opened 

on April 29, 2021 and came in much higher than expected.  Mr. Moore noted the project will 
consist of a 150,000-gallon elevated storage tank ("Contract A") and a 180,000-gallon steel 
ground storage tank including pump station, all appurtenances, site grading and security site 
fencing improvements ("Contract B").  Mr. Barrett then noted that in light of higher bid amount, 
the engineers and owners are in discussions with the City of Kyle ("City") as to potential alterna-
tives to the District funding the project entirely, which could possibly include the City funding a 
portion of the tank. 
   

4. With regard to the developer's report, Terry Howe noted there is currently a ton of 
activity underway and that DNT is moving a massive amount of dirt in preparation for 
development.  Mr. Howe noted they walked the site with MLAW Engineers and provided soil 
samples to get designs going on subsequent phases of development.  It was noted there are 
currently 425 homes on the ground between Phases 1 and 2, with 211 of those homes currently 
occupied in Phase 1 and 132 of those homes occupied in Phase 2.  Additionally, Mr. Howe noted 
there are over 70 homes being constructed at present.     

 
5.   With regard to any additional water and sewer related agreements, status of 

negotiations with regard to existing service rates and amendments to such agreements, status of 
conveyances to the City or other related matters, Mr. Barrett presented and discussed with the 
Board an Amended Resolution Establishing a Builder Deposit, a copy of which is attached 
hereto as EXHIBIT "C", noting that traditionally, the District has collected various types of 
fees from builders which has proved to be a nice revenue stream for the District.  It was noted 
that this Amended Resolution would remove the collection of water and wastewater service fees 
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as well as permit fees from the builders, and Mr. Barrett noted that although this has been a good 
revenue stream in the past, we're at the stage where the developer needs to remove those fees in 
order to make the lots more marketable to builders.  Upon motion by Director Edwards, 
seconded by Director Gideon, the Board unanimously approved the Amended Resolution 
Establishing a Builder Deposit. 

 
6. With regard to the potential Interlocal Agreement between the City and the 

District with regard to collection of builder fees as a result of erosion control violations noted by 
Inframark, Andy Barrett noted he had spoken with the City about a week prior, and that they 
have no issues with the draft Agreement presented by the District but that the City is simply very 
backed up at the moment, and as is such, will need additional time to review said Agreement.   

 
7. The Board was then presented with a Resolution to Impose Additional Penalty for 

Collection Costs, a copy of which is attached hereto as EXHIBIT "D", as relates to the 
collection of taxes pursuant to an existing Assessment and Collection Agreement with Hays 
County ("County").  Ms. Studdard noted the Assessment and Collection Agreement was 
previously approved by the Board and that said Agreement has a provision with regard to 
delinquent tax collections and how the County will handle those collections, specifically noting 
the County has an existing agreement in place with a delinquent tax firm whom would handle 
such collections.  Ms. Studdard noted the County would like the District to have a Resolution in 
place basically acknowledging their delinquent tax collections contract should enforcement of 
said collections ever be needed.  Upon motion by Director Edwards, seconded by Director Laine, 
said Resolution to Impose Additional Penalty for Collection Costs was unanimously approved. 

 
8. Ms. Studdard then noted the Hays Central Appraisal District ("HCAD") has 

released their preliminary values for 2021, and as is such, she believes it's timely to go ahead and 
formally request the District's tax roll and to begin working with the District's financial advisor, 
GMS Group ("GMS"), as relates to setting of the District's tax rate for 2021.  Ms. Studdard noted 
this is sort of the first step in the tax rate setting process, and that, upon receipt of the 2021 
certified roll from HCAD, GMS would prepare a 2021 tax rate recommendation for the Board’s 
consideration at a future meeting.  Upon motion by Director Laine, seconded by Director 
Gideon, the Board unanimously authorized a formal request to the HCAD for the District's tax 
roll for 2021. 

 
9. With regard to the status of the District's pending $2,805,000 first utility bond 

application previously filed with the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality ("TCEQ"), 
Ms. Studdard noted she and the District's consultants were anticipating TCEQ approval of the 
bond application in June, and as is such, Corey Howell with GMS would likely present offering 
documents to the Board in either June or July, sell bonds in either July or August and close in 
either August or September.  To that effect, Ms. Studdard noted she deemed it timely to go ahead 
and authorize District consultants to begin preparation of a Preliminary Official Statement and 
Notice of Sale, and upon motion by Director Edwards, seconded by Director Laine, the Board 
unanimously approved the preparation of a Preliminary Official Statement and Notice of Sale 
and such other action as may be necessary as relates to the pending $2,805,000 first utility bond 
issue.   

 
10. As also relates to the pending $2,805,000 first utility bond issue, Ms. Studdard 

then discussed with the Board the need to authorize the bookkeeper to open new bank accounts 
related to same.  Justin Taack with Bott & Douthitt then noted, the District would likely need a 
debt service account as well as a new capital projects fund account for the utility bond issue, and 
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that they might need a capitalized interest account as well though he would confirm with Corey 
Howell on that.  Upon motion by Director Edwards, seconded by Director Laine, the Board 
authorized Bott & Douthitt to open any new bank accounts as may be necessary related to the 
District's pending first utility bond issue. 
 
 11. Justin Taack with Bott & Douthitt, the District’s bookkeeping firm, reviewed an 
Accounting Report dated May 13, 2021 which included a review of the Cash Activity Report, 
including receipts and expenditures, a summary of action items as relate to director and vendor 
payments and the transfer of $16,142.72 from the District's TexPool operating account to the 
District's Bancorp bookkeeper's account, the transfer of $6,600.75 from the District's TexPool 
tax account to the District's TexPool operating account, the transfer of $8,000 from the District's 
TexPool tax account to the District's TexPool debt service account, and a set of March 31, 2021 
Financial Statements, all as attached hereto as EXHIBIT "E".  Mr. Taack noted a check was cut 
in between meetings to cover the $298.38 in payroll taxes currently due, and that in addition to 
payment for directors' fees, he is also looking for approval for payment of per diems owed to 
directors for annual cybersecurity course completion certificates received to date.  It was also 
noted that Director Weber's check as well as Director Dell'Abate's check for the then current 
meeting would be voided in light of their absence that same day, and that the District currently 
has enough in their accounts to cover approximately 4 years' worth of expenses with no 
incoming revenue, thus showing a very positive outlook to date.  Upon motion by Director 
Gideon, seconded by Director Edwards and unanimously carried, the Board approved the 
Accounting Report which included the approval of director and vendor payments and the fund 
transfers as set out therein.  
 

12. With regard to the District's landscape maintenance plan and transition of 
landscape maintenance and billing of District maintained properties from the Home Owners' 
Association ("HOA") to the District, Ronja Keyes noted they had met with Sunscape on May 4, 
2021 to discuss mowing schedules, irrigation checks and winter storm damage.  Ms. Keyes noted 
there were two items for the Board's consideration with regard to the Sunscape contract, one of 
which was a proposal by Sunscape to replace plants and address damage to landscaping caused 
by Winter Storm Uri in the amount of $15,464.93 as well as a second proposal by Sunscape for 
landscape and maintenance of Phase 2 in the amount of $32,999.77.  After a brief discussion and 
upon motion by Director Gideon, seconded by Director Laine, the Board unanimously approved 
both the proposals from Sunscape to address damage caused by Winter Storm Uri as well as for 
the Phase 2 extension. 

 
13. With regard to operational matters, Ronja Keyes with Inframark updated the 

Board as to the Operation's Report for April 2021 and included Executive Summary Report, a 
copy of which is attached hereto as EXHIBIT "F", noting pond inspections were completed on 
April 21, 2021 and that builders' violations are continuing to occur for both Gehan Homes and 
Highland Homes.  Additionally, Ms. Keyes noted a street light survey was performed in April, 
the results of which noted several lights needing repair.  Upon motion by Director Gideon and 
seconded by Director Edwards, said Operation’s Report for April 2021 and included Executive 
Summary Report were unanimously approved. 
 

14. It was then confirmed that an Executive Session was not needed at this time, and 
the Board confirmed a proposed regular meeting on Thursday, June 10, 2021, at 11:00 a.m., and 
Ms. Studdard noted the meeting would likely be in the telephonic or video conference format 
assuming the Governor renews the existing COVID-19 disaster Proclamation.  
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There being no further business to conduct, Director Edwards moved that the meeting be 
adjourned, which motion was seconded by Director Gideon, and unanimously approved, and the 
Board adjourned until further call. 

APPROVED AND ADOPTED this 10th day of June, 2021. 

 


